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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 5 NOVEMBER 2018 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Present:


Mr P Wilkinson

Chairman & Breckland Councillor


Mr J Collins


Vice-Chairman


Mrs S Cox


Councillor

Mr S Davey


Councillor


Mr M King 


Councillor


Mr D Williams JP

Councillor

Also in Attendance:


3 Members of the Public


Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies.  No apologies for absence were received.

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 1 October 2018.  The Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 1 October 2018 were unanimously approved and signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  Councillor Wilkinson declared Other Registrable Interests in Items 13a to 13i 
under the Breckland Code of Conduct.
Standing Orders Suspended at 7.32pm

4. Public Participation:

Public:

Concerns were expressed regarding a pothole outside 12 Meadow Close – it was noted that the pothole has been marked for repair but that no repair action has been taken.  The Clerk will take hastening action.

It was asked whether the ‘Transforming Breckland’ magazine could be delivered via the refuse team – Councillor Wilkinson agreed to investigate.

It was noted that a light outside 15 Denny’s Walk is not working – the Clerk will take the necessary action.

Concern was expressed as to the apparent lack of action from Planning Enforcement regarding the enforcement of the Buffer Zone between Skippers Meadow and Westfields.  Councillor Wilkinson explained that Persimmon Homes have been given until the 9 November to comply with the approved plans or provide a valid explanation for their non-compliance.
It was requested that the Council consider the purchase of a Community Minibus with any S106 money provided from the second development along Chalk Lane.  It was explained that this would be considered along with any other proposals submitted to the Council.

District Councillor.  Councillor Wilkinson reminded the meeting of the 2 Silver Social events to be held on 14 and 27 November in the Assembly Rooms in Swaffham.

Standing Orders Reinstated at 7.59pm
5. Chairman’s Announcements.  There were no Chairman’s Announcements.

6. Tree Survey:  

a. Councillor Williams reported that he and Councillor Collins had met with Revd Canon Stuart Nairn and agreed the following:
i. The tree report identified 22 trees requiring action of some kind.

ii. Three trees (T43, T60 and G59) are in the Rectory garden and action will be the responsibility of the Rector.

iii. Tree T2 is in a neighbouring garden and tree T14 lies on Sheldrake land – the owners of these properties should be advised of the action they need to take.

b. It is recommended that the works on the remaining trees carried out over a three year period and be divided as follows:

i. Year One - Trees G29, T3, T37, T41 and T40.

ii. Year Two - Trees T15, T26, T48, T22, T46 and H42
iii. Year Three – Tree T30.

iv. In Year One cut the base of ivy growing on the trees.  

v. That planning permission to fell trees etc should be sought through the Faculty as all work will be on consecrated ground.

vi. That the 3 trees in the Rectory garden be included in the Council’s quotes for year one on the understanding that the Diocese will make the appropriate contribution for those works.

vii. Some additional works may be required where branches are overhanging consecrated ground thus precluding those areas from being used for burials.

c. The group further recommended that:

i. A copy of the Public Liability Insurance for the successful bidder be made available to the diocese.

ii. The successful bidder provides a certificate of approved tree safety working.

iii. The successful bidder provides proof of approval to operate in a conservation area. 
iv. That there is a site meeting and approval from the Conservation Officer prior to any works taking place.

v. The Clerk has contact with all parties involved and produces a working document for all parties to assent to.

vi. The Clerk is the designated authority for any emergency works that are needed.

d. There was a brief discussion regarding the possible costs of these works and it was agreed that, based on costs of such works in the past, costs would be in the region of £1500 to £2000 for years one and two.
e. It was agreed that three quotations should be obtained and that it should be established if any firm will offer a discount if given the three year contract.

f. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Davey and unanimously resolved that the Parish Council obtain three quotations for essential tree works in the churchyard to be spread over a period of three years, the works to be carried out in cooperation with the Diocese of Norwich.

g. The Chairman thanked Councillors Williams and Collins for their work in providing the recommendations to the Council.

7. Remembrance Sunday.  The Clerk reminded the meeting that the Remembrance Sunday service is being held at 10.50am at All Saints Church and that the Chairman will be laying a wreath on behalf of the residents of Narborough.  A further short service will be held at the Narborough Aerodrome memorial at 1pm conducted by Revd Canon Nairn when a wreath commemorating all those who served at Narborough Aerodrome will be laid by the Chairman.
8. Budget for Year Ending 31 March 2020.   The Clerk presented the budget for the year ending 31 March 2020:

a. Councillor Davey expressed concern that following the discussions at Item 6 insufficient allowance had been made for the tree works agreed at that item.  He suggested that the budget for Churchyard maintenance be increased from £3200 to £4700 this would increase the overall budget for the year ending 31 March 2020 to £15,829.  

b. It was agreed that this would be appropriate as the tree works are a matter of public safety.

c. It was proposed by Councillor Davey, seconded by Councillor Collins and unanimously resolved to set the budget for the year ending 31 March 2020 at £15,829.

9. Precept for Year Ending 31 March 2020:

a. It was noted that the Clerk had recommended a Precept of £14,500 but that this recommendation had been made prior to the possible cost of essential tree works had been considered by the Council. 

b. Councillor Davey suggested that a one off increase of the Precept from £14,500 to £16,000 would be justified to cover the costs of the tree works.

c. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Collins and unanimously resolved to set the Precept for the year ending 31 March 2020 at £16,000.

10. Senior Citizens’ Christmas Lunch at RAF Marham: 
a. It was noted that there are 15 spaces allocated to the village for the  RAF Marham Senior Citizens’ Lunch due to be held on Wednesday 5 December.     

b. The Clerk advised that:

i. Sufficient names have been nominated to fill all the allocated spaces. 
ii. He will ask R &S Van Hire for the use of the 17 seater minibus free of charge as in previous years.
11. Meeting Dates for 2019.  It was agreed that meetings continue to be held on the first Monday of the month except where that falls on a Bank Holiday on which occasion the meeting will be held on the following Wednesday.  The list of meeting dates for 2019 is at Annex A to these minutes.

12. Chalk Lane Traffic Calming.  

a. It was noted that:

i. A second SAM 2 will cost £3,300 ex VAT.

ii. Costings for a Mantle Sign are still awaited.

iii. The S106 for traffic calming measures from the Skippers Meadow development is £15,000.

iv. It would be unwise to initiate any traffic calming measures that cannot be moved if the second development along Chalk Lane goes ahead as this will almost certainly involve the repositioning of the 30mph on Chalk Lane.

b. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor King and unanimously resolved to purchase a second SAM 2 and a Mantle sign subject to the costs of the mantle sign not taking the total costs in excess of £15,000.

13. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2017/0768/F –Willow Bank – Erection of 1 block of 3 terraced houses – Undecided.

b. 3PL/2017/0997/Var – Persimmon Homes – Undecided.

c. 3PL/2017/1001/Var – Persimmon Homes – Undecided. 

d. 3PL/2018//0154/F – Pentney Leisure & Bowls Club – land to be used for caravans for residential purposes – Undecided.

e. 3PL/2015/1180/O – 40 dwellings to west of Chalk Lane – Undecided.

f. 3PL/2018/0928/F – Land west of old School House – erection of 3 dwellings - Rejected.
g. 3PL/2017/1150/O – Land off Meadow Road –erection of cottage – notice of appeal.

h. 3PL/2018/1024/HOU – 84 Eastfields – single storey extension – Permission Granted.

i. 3PL/2018/1176/F – Foresters Hall – conversion to 4 terraced houses – No objections.

14. Correspondence.  There was no correspondence to bring before the Council.

15. Reports:
a. NALC.  Councillor Wilkinson advised that he had attended the NALC AGM in Milton Keynes where it was confirmed that NALC is lobbying to have requirement for data Protection Officer for local councils removed and that NALC is lobbying for tax relief for council owned toilet blocks.  He reminded the meeting that the Norfolk ALC AGM is being held on 22 November in Norwich – he and Councillor Williams will represent the Council.

16. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary for October - £288.60.

b. HMRC – PAYE for October - £72.00

c. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Mow churchyards 30 Aug, 11 and 25 September - £522.00

d. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Spray Extended churchyard - £36.00.

e. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Spray Closed churchyard - £36.00.

f. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Prune Hawthorne Hedge - £70.80.

g. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Mow Churchyards 11 October - £174.00

17. Village Matters:

a. Raised Footway.  Councillor Wilkinson advised there is an area of footway outside 48 Old Vicarage park is dangerously raised.  Clerk to report the matter to highways.
b. Trout Farm – Western Entrance.  Councillor Collins expressed concern at the number of ‘abandoned’ vehicles inside the unused western entrance to the Trout Farm which could lead to contamination of the nearby SSI.  The Clerk to write to the landowner expressing Council’s concerns.

c. Westbound Bus Shelter.  Councillor King expressed concern regarding ivy growing on the inside of the westbound bus shelter.  Councillor Williams volunteered to attend to the problem.

d. Dropped Kerb.  Councillor Davey noted that a new dropped kerb has been installed at the northern entrance to Eastfields but that no corresponding dropped kerb has been installed on the opposite side of Marham Road.  The Clerk will investigate the possibility of having a dropped kerb installed in the layby opposite.

e. Age Concern.  Councillor Williams asked if the Council thought it appropriate to arrange an open meeting with Age Concern and similar organisations to allow residents to engage with organisations that provide help to the elderly.  It was agreed that Councillor Williams should organise such an event at the Community Centre sometime in the New Year.
18. Next Meeting.  It was noted that the next meeting is on Monday 3 December beginning at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm
ANNEX A TO THE MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 5 DECEMBER 2018.

MEETING DATES FOR 2019
Monday 7 January
Monday 4 February

Monday 1 April (follows Village Meeting which begins at 7pm)

Wednesday 8 May

Monday 3 June

Monday 1 July

Monday 5 August

Monday 2 September

Monday 7 October

Monday 4 November

Monday 2 December
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